
 
 

 

PLANNING BOARD AGENDA 

NOTICE OF MEETING 

 

Monday, March 04, 2019 at 5:00 p.m. 

Council Chambers, 2nd Floor, City Hall, (199 Queen Street) 

 

1. Call to Order 

2. Declaration of Conflicts 

3. Approval of Agenda – Approval of Agenda for Monday, March 04, 2019 

4. Adoption of Minutes - Minutes of Planning Board Meeting on Monday, February 04, 2019 

5. Business arising from Minutes  

6. Reports: 

a) Rezoning 
1. 197 Minna Jane Drive (PID #469841) Greg 

Request to proceed to public consultation in order to rezone the property from the 

Comprehensive Development Area (CDA) Zone to the Highway Commercial (C-2) Zone. 

This request includes a major height variance from 49.2 ft to approximately 69.75 ft. 

 

2. 185 Brackley Point Road (PID #390963) Greg 

Request to proceed to public consultation in order to rezone the property from the Single-

Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone / Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC) Zone to the Light Industrial 

(M-1) Zone. 

 

3. 88 Brackley Point Road (PID #396770) Laurel 

Request to rezone the property from Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) to Medium Density 

Residential (R-3) Zone to construct a 30 unit apartment building and 16 townhouse units. 

 

4. 178 Lower Malpeque Road (PID #s 444687, 388439 & 388389) Laurel 

Request to rezone three properties from Single-Detached Residential (R-1S) to Highway 

Commercial (C-2) Zone in order to construct a commercial retail centre. 

 

b) Variances 
5. Vacant lot off of Gerald Street (PID #359950) Robert 

Request for three (3) major variances to decrease the rear yard, interior side yard and 

flankage yard variance(s) to permit the construction of a single detached dwelling.   

 

6. 215 Queen Street (PID #343582) Greg 

Request for a temporary structure variance in order to locate a container on the vacant 

property to be used as commercial building for food preparation and service.  

 

 



 
 

 

c) Others 
7. 183 Great George Street (PID #344044) Greg 

Request to proceed to public consultation for a site specific exemption in order to locate a 

mobile canteen, which would be permitted to sell food and alcohol, on the vacant property 

from April 1
st
 to October 31

st
 annually. The site specific exemption also includes the ability to 

utilize a container to contain washroom facilities and two variances. 

 

8. Amendments to the Zoning & Development Bylaw (Bylaw 2018-11) Robert 

Proposed amendments to allow for Transitional Housing Facility, define Dormitory, re-insert 

provisions for Undersized Lots, and include landscaping requirements under General 

Provisions for Lot and Site Design along with other general housekeeping amendments. 

 

9. Secondary and Garden Suite Registry By-law Robert  

Proposed amendments to create and implement the Secondary and Garden Suite Registry to 

create and make available to the public a registry of all approved Secondary and Garden 

Suite(s) as per the previous Affordable Housing Amendment requirements.  

 

7. Introduction of New Business 

8.Adjournment of Public Session 

 

Note: In case of a storm day on Monday (March 4
th

) and offices are closed for the day, the 

new meeting schedule will be on Wednesday, March 6
th

 at 5:00 pm. Thank you! 

 



PLANNING AND HERITAGE COMMITTEE – PLANNING BOARD MINUTES 
MONDAY, FEBRUARY 4, 2019, 5:00 P.M. 
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, 2nd FLOOR, CITY HALL 
 
Present: Councillor Greg Rivard, Chair 

Deputy Mayor Jason Coady, Vice-Chair  
Councillor Alanna Jankov 
Basil Hambly, RM 
Bobby Kenny, RM 
Kris Fournier, RM  
Reg MacInnis, RM 

Rosemary Herbert, RM 
Shallyn Murray, RM 
Alex Forbes, PHM 
Laurel Palmer Thompson, PII  
Greg Morrison, PII  
Robert Zilke, PII  
Ellen Faye Ganga, PH IA/AA 
 

Also: Mayor Philip Brown   
 

Regrets:   
 

1. Call to Order  
Councillor Rivard called the meeting to order at 5:01 pm.  
 
2. Declaration of Conflicts 
Councillor Rivard asked if there are any conflicts. Councillor Jason Coady declared conflict of 
interest on agenda item number 3-Corner of Royalty Road and Upton Road (PID #388595). 
Councillor Rivard then moved to the approval of the agenda. 
 
3. Approval of Agenda 
Moved by Rosemary Herbert, RM, and seconded by Basil Hambly, RM, that the agenda 
for Monday, February 04, 2019 be approved. 

 CARRIED 
 

4. Adoption of Minutes 
Moved by Shallyn Murray, RM, and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that the minutes of 
the meeting on Thursday, January 10, 2019, be approved. 

CARRIED 
 

5. Business arising from Minutes 
There was no business arising from minutes. 
 
6. 562 Malpeque Road (PID #145797) & (PID #145789)  
This is a request to rezone both properties at 562 Malpeque Road (PID #145797) and the 
adjacent vacant parcel (PID #145789) from Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) to Medium 
Density Residential (R-3) Zone and designate the same properties Medium Density Residential 
under the Official Plan in order to allow for the construction of an 18-unit apartment building. 
Robert Zilke, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report.  
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The Department of Transportation, Infrastructure and Energy did not have concerns with this 
application but requires that they receive a detailed site plan, drainage and grading plans, storm-
water management SWMP plan moving ahead and would require any future development along 
the corridor to undergo transportation study in order to determine necessary infrastructure 
upgrades. Staff is also exploring opportunities to cost-share future transportation studies with the 
Province. Public concerns raised from letters of opposition and from the Public Meeting on 
January 30, 2019 were on increase in traffic, scale of 18-unit apartment to adjacent single 
detached dwellings and green space.  
 
Councillor Jason Coady commented that he has received comments/inputs from residents about 
traffic and accidents along the Malpeque Road stretch and asked when do we stop moving from 
single family dwellings to apartment units. Mr. Coady also added that we should protect single 
family dwellings from being swallowed by apartment buildings. 
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Councillor Alanna Jankov and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that the request  

1. Amend Appendix “A” – Future Land Use Map of the Official Plan from Low 
Density Residential to Medium Density Residential; and 

2. Amend Appendix “G” – Zoning Map of the Zoning & Development Bylaw from the 
Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone to the Medium Density Residential (R-3) 
Zone; 

for the properties located at 562 Malpeque Road (PID #145797) and the adjacent vacant 
parcel (PID #145789), in order to permit the construction of an 18-unit apartment building, 
be recommended to Council for approval. 

CARRIED 
 

7. 14 & 18 Beasley Street (PID #277566 & 277558) 
Laurel Palmer Thompson, PII, informed the Board that as of February 4th, 2019, the applicant 
has withdrawn his application for rezoning for the properties at 14 & 18 Beasley Street (PID 
#277566 & 277558).  
 
Councillor Rivard then moved to the next application. 
 
8. Corner of Royalty Road & Upton Road (PID #388595) 
Deputy Mayor Jason Coady declared conflict of interest and has requested to step out and be 

taken out of the review for this application. 

 
This is a request to rezone approximately 3.89 acres of the vacant property located at the corner 
of Royalty Road & Upton Road (PID #388595) from the Single-Detached Residential (R-1S) 
Zone to the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone to allow for construction of two-unit dwellings. 
Greg Morrison, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report.  
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At the Public Meeting on Wednesday, January 30, 2019, a seven residents spoke in opposition of 
the rezoning application and one in support. Concerns raised were on density, drainage, access 
and traffic. On January 31st, staff spoke with the applicants and the applicants requested to defer 
this application to allow them an opportunity to address the concerns raised at the public 
meeting. The applicants would like to review the original plan and the whole property in its 
entirety instead of the current proposal of dealing with Phase 1 and Phase 2 in the future. There 
are other technical aspects that can be approved before finalizing report such as review of road 
network, surface water management and density. At this point, Staff is recommending that this 
application be deferred until the applicant is able to provide with a revised proposal to address 
the concerns.  
  
Councillor Rivard asked if Mr. Forbes would like to provide more rationale to the request. Alex 
Forbes, PHM, added that the applicant is requesting for deferral in order for them to revisit their 
application and be able to provide the Board and Council with the best option for their 
application. Mr. Forbes explained that deferral is different than a withdrawal where, an applicant 
cannot withdraw an application after a public meeting has been held. However, in some cases, 
Council may or may not grant the request to withdraw an application. Council may proceed to 
reject the application and the applicant may not come back until after a year. The deferral would 
allow the applicants to address the concerns which cannot be done immediately or within the 
time after the Public Meeting and the scheduled Planning Board meeting.  
 
The applicants are not present at the meeting but a representative of the residents, Chris Oatway, 
spoke on behalf of the residents. Mr. Oatway thanked Mr. Forbes for providing additional 
explanation on the process. At the Public Meeting, residents spoke in opposition and have had 
consultations with previous developers before and they would want the property to remain as R-
1S. If the recommendation is for deferral, it will just give them more time when they should have 
had the best option the first time they submitted the application. Mr. Oatway’s recommendation 
is to proceed with the current proposal and let Council decide whether they get or don’t get the 
requested rezoning.  
 
Reg MacInnis, RM, clarified that the information or history of the property were not included in 
the January 7 report and at the public meeting, series of property history were shared about 
numerous events or requests about the property. Mr. MacInnis asked if there had been 
applications submitted prior to this application. Mr. Morrison responded that this application is 
the first rezoning application made to the Planning & Heritage Department for this property. The 
development mentioned by the public were discussions between developers and residents 
conducting their own public meetings but these did not go through the Planning Department. Mr. 
MacInnis also commented about flooding concerns which did not come up prior to the public 
meeting and that they are willing to work to resolve this concern. Mr. Morrison noted that the 
intent of the public meeting is to listen to public’s concerns which may be issues not known to 
the department. This then would allow staff and the applicant to look at these concerns and 
provide recommendations to address these concerns. Mr. MacInnis also clarified that since the 
applicants are asking to revise their plans, would they still request to rezone to R-2. Mr. 
Morrison noted that the applicant may come back with multiple options – either to keep current 
proposal for R-2 or another plan with completely R-1S lots. Deferring the application will allow 
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them to conduct informal public meeting to talk with residents about different options or what 
they would like to have in that area. If lots remain as R-1S, no rezoning will be required as this 
will be as-of-right. Mr. MacInnis also requested to elaborate on the applicant being willing to 
sign a development agreement. Mr. Morrison explained that having the applicants sign a 
development agreement after an application is approved, it would ensure that the developers 
would only build based on the approved plans. Mr. Rivard also added that the development 
agreement would be the last step once the application is approved. Mr. MacInnis recommended 
that he prefers rejection of the application instead of deferring it. He noted that the current 
application deals with Phase 1 and when this is approved, then they go ahead and do Phase 2. 
Mr. MacInnis would like to see the whole picture. Mr. Morrison explained that the purpose of 
the deferral is for the applicant to bring back a plan with the whole property instead of doing 
Phase 1 and Phase 2. If the current application is rejected, the applicants cannot come back until 
after a year and won’t be able to provide recommendations for the property as a whole.  
 
Mr. Rivard asked if it needs to come back to another Public Meeting after submitting a revised 
plan and Mr. Morrison noted that if it is a significant change to proposed rezoning, then it may. 
Mr. Forbes also added that the applicants were not dealing with other side of property for this 
application but the Public was geared towards wanting to know what will be done with the whole 
property. The deferral would allow the applicants to provide the plan it its totality. Mr. Rivard 
also asked if this application is rejected, it would not stop the applicants from building roads 
networks or building on to the other side of the property, or even building R-1S lots on the 
proposed. Mr. Forbes confirmed that they can build R-1S lots as-of-right, or come back with 
another application for the other piece of the property. 
 
Rosemary Herbert, RM, commented that the residents at the public meeting want the application 
to rezone to R-2 rejected. If this application is rejected, Ms. Herbert asked if they can go ahead 
and build R-1S lots. The residents are shutting down the whole idea of rezoning to R-2. Mr. 
Rivard confirmed that even if the application is rejected, they can go ahead and build R-1S lots 
and Mr. Forbes also added that the board just recommends a decision to Council and Council 
makes the final decision.  
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Reg MacInnis, RM, and seconded by Councillor Alanna Jankov, that the request to 

rezone approximately 3.89 acres of the vacant property located at the corner of Royalty Road 

& Upton Road (PID #388595) from the Single-Detached Residential (R-1S) Zone to the Low 

Density Residential (R-2) Zone to allow for construction of two-unit dwellings, be 

recommended to Council for rejection. 

MOTION LOST  

(3-4) 
 
Moved by Kris Fournier, RM, and seconded by Basil Hambly, RM, that the request to 
rezone approximately 3.89 acres of the vacant property located at the corner of Royalty 
Road & Upton Road (PID #388595) from the Single-Detached Residential (R-1S) Zone to 
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the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone to allow for construction of two-unit dwellings, be 
deferred for a period of two months in order for the applicants to provide a revised plan 
for the property. 

CARRIED  
(4-3) 

 
9. 68 Brackley Point Road (PID #396713) 
This is a request to rezone the vacant property at 68 Brackley Point Road (PID #396713) from 
the Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone to the Medium Density Residential (R-3) Zone to 
allow construction of a 48-unit apartment building with underground parking. Greg Morrison, 
Planner II, presented the application. See attached report.  
 
The proposed 3-storey apartment building would contain 16 residential dwelling units on each 
storey. While the plans are preliminary at this stage, the applicant has proposed that 50 parking 
spaces would be located underground while 22 parking spaces would be located on the surface of 
the property. This rezoning has the potential to change the long term direction of this 
neighbourhood and may lead to additional rezoning requests for the rest of the properties. 
Ideally, the long term direction of this neighbourhood should be dealt with in a secondary 
planning process where the residents would be consulted for input on potential changes to the 
land use in this area. As a result, staff feels that this application is somewhat premature and 
inappropriate to deal with on a case by case basis but could be considered at a later date once a 
secondary plan has been created illustrating the long term direction of Brackley Point Road. Staff 
recommends that this be rejected to proceed to public consultation. 
 
Chris Jette, designer for the application, provided additional information for the application. Mr. 
Jette commented that Charlottetown is experiencing rapid growth and thus resulting to housing 
shortage, less than 1% available rentals and impacting the City and its ability to bring in 
investment. The current site is a huge vacant lot and is appropriate for good development & 
intensification for this area. There is very little vacant land for development in the City and this 
site can be a good opportunity for housing intensification as long as it is sensitively done to 
mitigate concerns from neighbourhood. 
 
Bobby Kenny, RM, asked how far the structure would be from the rear property line. Mr. Jette 
noted that there are tree buffers and Greg Morrison confirmed that it has a rear yard setback of 
40 ft. Rosemary Herbert, RM, also asked if there were any considerations about the increase in 
traffic considering there are two schools nearby. Mr. Jette responded that this is an arterial street 
and is nowhere near its capacity and would have low impact to traffic. Basil Hambly, RM, also 
asked if there are no site line issues for the property being on top of a hill and Mr. Jette 
responded that there are no site line issues. Mr. Morrison indicated that there was discussions in 
the past which illustrated that there may be site line issues to the south but staff have not discuss 
this with the Police or Public Works Department. 
 
Shallyn Murray, RM, asked if the secondary plan is something to be done in the immediate 
future. Mr. Morrison noted that this is not immediate. There should be additional interest or 
multiple requests for a secondary planning to be initiated. Secondary plans are not typically done 
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for the development of one lot but may be considered when there is a demand to change the 
direction of Brackley Point road by rezoning multiple lots. 
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Rosemary Herbert, RM, and seconded by, RM, that the request to: 

1. Amend Appendix “A” – Future Land Use Map of the Official Plan from Low 
Density Residential to Medium Density Residential; and 

2. Amend Appendix “G” – Zoning Map of the Zoning & Development Bylaw from the 
Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone to the Medium Density Residential (R-3) 
Zone; 

for the property located at 68 Brackley Point Road (PID #396713), be recommended to 
Council to reject the request to proceed to a Public Consultation. 

CARRIED 
 
10. 214 Sydney Street (PID #338509) 
This is a request for a major variance to reduce the required lot frontage in order to the convert 
the existing one (1) unit building into a three (3) unit building for the property at 214 Sydney 
Street (PID #338509). The subject property is located in the Downtown Neighbourhood (DN) 
Zone. Greg Morrison, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report.  
 
After a fire occurred in 2018, it was discovered that the property had five (5) units, 2 units at 216 
Sydney Street and 3 units at 214 Sydney Street. Records indicate that 216 Sydney Street contains 
two (2) units and 214 Sydney Street only contains one (1) unit. A permit was never issued for the 
additional two units and these additional units are not permitted and considered non-conforming. 
Staff sent a letter to the applicant indicating that these units are non-conforming; therefore they 
either they remove the units or apply for a variance to decrease the lot frontage. The applicant 
since then applied for a variance. Letters were sent out and there were three responses in 
opposition. Concerns were raised about parking and that there is a process in place to apply for a 
variance or permit before proceeding with a development. It is difficult to assess applications 
after the development has been done and if this application is approved, the public may lose faith 
in the system as it may seem that they can develop properties without applying for a permit or a 
variance. Staff recommendation is to reject this application.  
 
Councillor Rivard asked Mr. Morrison if the property currently had one unit and proposed to add 
two units, would the applicants have to go through the variance process and would staff 
recommend for approval. Mr. Morrison noted that the Bylaw requires at least 65 feet of frontage 
to be able to build at least four units. The current property has 48 feet of frontage thus would 
require a 17 ft variance. This not unheard of for downtown lots; but Staff would look at concerns 
on parking and driveway, though additional units do not require additional parking spaces. 
Should an application be approved to have more than three units, one existing residential parking 
spot on the street may have to be removed.  
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Councillor Alanna Jankov asked if the owner bought the property not knowing that the 5-unit 
apartment was non-conforming. Greg Morrison noted that it was likely purchased in 2012 when 
a Zoning Inquiry had been requested. The Zoning Inquiry indicated that the property had three 
units so it is uncertain as to when the additional two units were built. Basil Hambly, RM, asked 
what would happen if this application is rejected. Mr. Morrison responded that two units are to 
remain at 216 Sydney Street but only one unit could remain at 214 Sydney Street. The owners 
are then required to remove the additional units and comply with Fire/Hazard compliance. Once 
this is rejected, the Fire Department would then have more authority to impose removal of the 
additional units.  
 
Shallyn Murray, RM, asked if the properties are treated as two different properties and Mr. 
Morrison confirmed that it is treated as two separate properties as both properties have their own 
civic address and property identification. There are also separate entries for both properties. Kris 
Fournier, RM, asked if parking spaces are enough for three units.  Mr. Morrison noted that they 
meet current parking requirements and do not need additional parking spaces. Ms. Jankov also 
asked if they are meeting the requirement for a three unit or for a five unit apartment and Mr. 
Morrison mentioned that either way, they satisfy the required parking spaces.  
 
Reg McInnis, RM, asked if the lots were consolidated, would it allow for the five unit apartment. 
Mr. Morrison responded that even if lots are to be consolidated, the property would require 65 
feet of frontage which the applicant would still need to apply for a variance having only 48 feet 
of frontage.  
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Reg MacInnis, RM, and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that the request for a 
variance to Section 28.2.1 of the Zoning & Development Bylaw to reduce the required lot 
frontage from 34.8 ft to approximately 26.9 ft in order to convert the existing one (1) unit 
dwelling into a three (3) unit dwelling for the property located at 214 Sydney Street (PID 
#338509), be recommended to Council for rejection. 

CARRIED 
 
11. 58 Victoria Street (PID #353433) 
This is a request for a major variance to decrease the flankage yard setback requirement from 
19.7 feet to 3 feet in order to construct an attached garage and to consolidate the back portion 
with the front portion of the property located at 58 Victoria Street (PID #353433). The property 
is located in the Medium Density Residential (R-3) Zone and is a Designated Heritage Resource. 
Laurel Palmer Thompson, Planner II, presented the application.  
 
The application was before the Board on January 10, 2019 and at that time staff did not support 
the application at a 1.1 ft. setback.  During the meeting the applicant adjusted his application and 
asked if a 3 ft. setback could be approved.  The Board voted to defer the application until staff 
could consult with Public Works and Police to confirm if their concerns would be resolved 
should the flankage yard setback be changed to 3 feet instead of 1.1ft. Since then, staff consulted 
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with Public Works and Police to review if moving the setback further to 3 feet would be feasible. 
The Police Department and Public Works still had concerns on the proximity to the road and felt 
that adequate site distance could not be achieved when a vehicle is driving or backing out of the 
garage.  Both departments indicated that with the garage so close to the property boundary there 
is little to no visibility to assess if pedestrians or vehicles are traveling along the street. Snow 
clearing would still be a concern and should the City decide to widen the road in the future the 
garage will be too close to the road. Though it is true that other buildings along the street are 
very close and have very little setback to the front property boundaries these setbacks are for the 
façade of the house and not garages where vehicles will be entering and exiting. If the garage is 
set back to 6 feet, Staff would be able to support the application as this meets the minimum TAC 
standard/ safe distance to pull out from the driveway.  In addition the existing setback for the 
main dwelling is 6ft. which is a legal non-conforming setback and the Bylaw allows an addition 
to follow the same building line.  The applicant, Jason Cadman, was present to speak to his 
application and to respond to any possible questions.   
 
Mr. Cadman acknowledged the safety concerns from Public Works and Police and agreed to 
readjust the setback to 6 feet from the flankage yard property line. Ms. Thompson added that the 
6 feet meets the Bylaw for a legal non-conforming setback and will no longer require any 
variance application. But since the application for the variance was not withdrawn prior to the 
meeting the Board needs to vote on the variance application. The staff recommendation is to 
reject the application to reduce the flankage yard setback requirement and approve the 
application for lot consolidation.  
 
Councillor Rivard asked if the 6 foot setback becomes as-of-right and Ms. Palmer Thompson 
confirmed that the Bylaw allows a property owner to expand a building following the same 
building line as the existing legal non-conforming setback. Ms. Thompson also added that since 
the property is a Designated Heritage Resource, this application will be advanced to the Heritage 
Board for the review of the garage design.  
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Councillor Alanna Jankov and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the 
request: 

1) For a major variance to decrease the flankage yard setback requirement from 19.7 
feet to 3 feet in order to construct an attached garage , be recommended to Council 
for rejection; and  

2) To consolidate the back portion with the front portion of the property located at 58 
Victoria Street (PID #353433), be approved. 

CARRIED 
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12. Kensington Road (PID #278754), 74 Kensington Road (PID #278762) & 76 Kensington 
Road (PID #278770) 

This is a request for the consolidation of three properties located at Kensington Road (PID 
#278754), 74 Kensington Road (PID #278762) & 76 Kensington Road (PID #278770). The 
properties are located in the Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC) Zone. Greg Morrison, Planner II, 
presented the application. See attached report.  
 
The dwellings along 74 and 76 Kensington Road will then be demolished and if the 
consolidation is approved, the purpose is to be able to construct a 30-unit affordable housing 
apartments on this property. Should the properties be consolidated, the total number of units 
permitted would be 29 residential units. Since the allowed units is more than the permitted 
number, the applicant can either apply for a minor variance for the 30 units or apply for a lot 
consolidation and then wait for future Zoning & Development Bylaw amendments that would 
pertain to affordable housing density units. The applicant indicated that they would wait for the 
bylaw amendments and if the amendments are not approved, they can build 29 units or proceed 
to apply for a variance by then. Staff recommendation is to approve the lot consolidation. The 
applicants, Steve Jackson and a representative from JCJ Associates were there to speak to their 
application and answer any possible question 
 
Mr. Jackson emphasized that this project is an affordable housing project and has been working 
with the province and other organizations to help subsidize the funding for this. The approval for 
a lot consolidation is key to start the development and for us to be able to apply for a permit to 
construct this building.  
 
Bobby Kenny, RM, asked if a variance is required for this application because it is affordable 
housing units. Mr. Forbes responded that the applicants can take advantage of the proposed 
amendments that are being presented tonight in relation to affordable housing and may not 
require a variance. 
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Councillor Alanna Jankov and seconded by Rosemary Herbert, RM, that the 
request for a lot consolidation of three properties located at 72 Kensington Road (PID 
#278754), 74 Kensington Road (PID #278762), & 76 Kensington Road (PID #278770) be 
recommended to council for approval, subject to a final pinned survey plan. 

CARRIED 
 

13. Amendments to the Zoning & Development Bylaw (Bylaw 2018-11) on Design Review, 
Home Occupations, Parking, Marijuana Production Facility and Temporary Use 
Variances  

This is a proposal to amend sections of the Zoning & Development Bylaw (Bylaw 2018-11) 
pertaining to Design Review, Home Occupations, Parking, Marijuana Production Facility and 
Temporary Use Variances. Greg Morrison, Planner II, presented the application. See attached 
Report. 
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Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Bobby Kenny, RM, and seconded by Basil Hambly, RM, that the amendments to 
the Zoning and Development Bylaw (Bylaw 2018-11) relating to Design Review, Home 
Occupations, Parking, Marijuana Production Facility and Temporary Use Variances, be 
recommended to Council for approval. 

CARRIED 
 

14. Amendments to the Zoning & Development Bylaw (Bylaw 2018-11) on Affordable 
Housing Zoning 

This was to provide an update relating to the amendment of definitions of the Zoning & 
Development Bylaw (Bylaw 2018-11) pertaining to number of persons permitted in a dwelling 
unit and types of Lodging Houses. After the Public Meeting on January 30, 2019, Staff consulted 
with the Fire Department and Building officials to review the proposed amendments and have 
made revisions to definitions and terminologies relating to regulating the number of persons 
permitted within various types of dwelling units and housing types. Robert Zilke, PII, presented 
the application. See attached Report. 
 
Rosemary Herbert, RM, noted concerns about the quality of the space and potential for 
overcrowding, and who will monitor the space and living conditions of these new dwellings. Mr. 
Forbes responded that there are current issues where people cannot afford to pay for rent and 
they end up living in the streets. These new affordable housing will be inspected to ensure that 
there is a safe living condition. Older properties are tricky but we are working with Fire on 
inspections to be able to address concerns. Mr. Zilke also added that by providing clear 
definitions and guidelines, property owners can then apply for a change of use permit and have 
the necessary inspections carried out to ensure safety requirements have been met. 
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
 
Moved by Basil Hambly, RM, and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the revisions to the 
amendments to the Zoning and Development Bylaw (Bylaw 2018-11) relating to Affordable 
Housing, be recommended to Council for approval. 

CARRIED 
 
15. Renumbering of Planning Bylaws 
This is a proposed renumbering of Zoning & Development Bylaw (2018-11), Building Code 
Bylaw (2018-12) and Heritage Preservation Bylaw (2018-07) to provide clear identifiers to 
Planning specific Bylaws. Alex Forbes, PHM, presented the application.  
 
Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 
resolution was put forward: 
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Moved by Basil Hambly, RM, and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that following Planning 
Bylaws: 

 Zoning & Development Bylaw from Bylaw 2018-11 to PH-ZD.2;  
 Building Code Bylaw from Bylaw 2018-12 to PH-BC.2; and 
 Heritage Preservation Bylaw from Bylaw 2018-07 to PH-HP.1 

be recommended to Council for approval. 
CARRIED 

 
16. New Business 
There were no new businesses discussed.  
 
Moved by Rosemary Herbert, RM, and seconded by Councillor Alanna Jankov, that the 
meeting be adjourned.  

 
The meeting was adjourned at 6:31 p.m. 
 
 
__________________________ 
Councillor Greg Rivard, Chair 






































































































































































































